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   Lebanon Lutheran Church 

      Sunday, January 2022 

      
 

 

Welcome, establishment of Quorum 

Opening Prayer 

Approval of minutes from Annual Minutes 2021 

Ballot for Elected positions distributed 

Special thanks to Nominating Committee: 

Review of 2021 

   2021 Financial Reports 

   2022 Proposed Budget 

 

Looking Forward – Ministry Reports reviewed and approved 

 

Prayer 

 

Closing 

 

Praise God from whom all blessings flow 

Praise him all creatures here below 

Praise him above you heavenly hosts 

Praise Father, Son, and Holy Ghost Amen.  
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Regularly Scheduled Events 

 
Finance Committee………………………………  2nd Tuesday @ 6pm 

Executive Board…………………………………   2nd Tuesday @ 7pm 

Church Council…………………………………   4th Tuesday @  6pm 

Adult Life                  ………………    Wednesdays   @ 6:30pm / 9pm 

Food Pantry………………………  Every Wednesday@ 9:30am-10:30a  

     ( As a drive-thru only until further notice) 

Luge Team……………………  Youth-Thursday @ 6:00 – 8pm   
(Jan-March) 

Meet at the Muskegon Luge Adventure Park. Ages 8 thru 16. No 
experience necessary.  
Information, costs and registration can be found at msports.org and on 
the Facebook Page “Muskegon Youth Luge News”.  
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Sesquicentennial  

This is Lebanon’s 150th year, having been 
founded by Scandinavian Lutherans in 1872. It is 
also the second year of a world-wide pandemic. 
The omicron variant is quite present in our area. 
Vaccines and boosters and masks have kept the 
effects to a minimum in this congregation, and I 
am grateful for Lebanon’s healthy attitude toward 
science. As Lutherans we have an arms-wide-
open approach to the world; we also have an eyes-
wide-open approach as well.  

COVID-19 

We know that this virus is not something to be 
afraid of; it is something to be careful with. 
Members have been making very good choices as 
to when to come to in-person worship, when to 
stay home. We also added a virus filter in the 
sanctuary, and a portable unit in Margaret’s 
office. Thanks to our worship leaders, there is a 
contingency plan in the event the Pastor has to 
isolate.  

On-line Worship and Web Presence 

We started an on-line presence in March 2020; 
thanks to Mike Schmalz worship has been on our 
YouTube channel every week. We have 
developed a good format and have had many 
participants who otherwise might not have been 
able to feel a part of our life together. Zoom Bible 
studies and committee meetings have been held 
on-line, thanks to Kathy Keller sharing resources 
available to her through MSU. We purchased 
good quality, but minimal AV equipment as 
memorials. This has helped tremendously. We 
also completely updated our website, and are still 
learning to use it effectively. It was created by 
Rob Rop.  

 

Capital Campaign 

We have used the time to complete a capital 
campaign of major remodeling, thanks to Curt 
Crouch and his committee; and have used the 
time to update our Faith Formation connections 
to our many children, scattered all over the world, 
thanks to Melanie Schaafsma. You can see the 
chart made by Linda Lamoreaux of our kids that 
now hangs in our narthex. At the moment, we are 
waiting for the carpet installation to be complete, 
which will allow for fellowship hour after 
worship to return, adult forum and new members 
group. A Little Library box was added near the 
corner by Shoreline Elementary in memory of 
Marty Buwalda, a teacher there and volunteer at 
our food pantry. It was painted by Emily Snell 
Glass, and built by the teachers (and spouses) of 
Shoreline. Roof, furnace, carpet, external 
painting, sanctuary painting, and new carpet 
runners in the lounge make it easier for visitors to 
find their way to the sanctuary. You would be 
surprised how many end up in the upper hall or in 
the sacristy.  

The White Lake Food Pantry at Lebanon 

Food Pantry continues every week outdoors, 
thanks to Margaret, and Sandy Robbins and her 
volunteers. We learned that checks to the food 
pantry need to be made out to Lebanon; the memo 
line can specify to the Food Pantry. MasterTag 
supplies us with boxes, our regular volunteers 
pack them on Tuesdays, distribute them on 
Wednesdays, haul milk from Country Dairy. 
Many local volunteers help unload the truck, help 
in the summertime and donate food and garden 
vegetables. Donations continue to come from 
every part of the world.  

 

         STAFF REPORTS  

                       PASTOR 
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Scouting 

We have made progress on a new scout house 
through another $10,000 grant from Battelle, and 
we put all of our scout programs on a more secure 
financial footing, thanks to major grants and 
through an on-going can drive that, thanks to 
volunteers, and due to the COVID situation, has 
netted thousands of dollars. This is our 70th year 
being the chartered organization for Scouts; as a 
result, scouts wear a special patch on their 
uniforms with the number 70 on it. We have a 
Founding Troop for girls in BSA, and they too get 
a special patch acknowledging that. The first 
female Eagle Scout form our troop should be 
early 2022.  

150th Anniversary Events 

Sleigh Ride at Country Dairy,   
Saturday, January 29, 2022 
 
Wednesday Night at the Winter Sports Complex, 
6:30-9pm February 9, 2022 
 
An Ox and Plow campaign for an ELCA World 
Hunger thankoffering. April 2022 
 
Bishop Satterlee leads worship, 
Sunday, June 5, 2022 
 
Return of Smorgasbord post-COVID 
 
Weddings 
 
TJ Grover  January 22, 2022 
 
Rob Rop  May 14, 2022 
 
Jeff Hendrixon    September 17, 2022 
 
 Pastor Ogden  
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       OFFICE ADMINISTRATORS  

2021 started as each new year does, updating 
files, posting sign-up sheets and compiling 
month-end and year-end reports.  

As with 2020, Covid 19 protocols continue to 
dictate what operations can continue to safely be 
held inside Lebanon Lutheran. The use of hand 
sanitizer, spray disinfectant and masks are 
utilized by each group and office staff.  

While this has become the “new normal” it still 
entails effort on those who enter the church on a 
daily basis.  

Much of the day-to-day operations continue, with 
making sure the building is sanitized and 
sanitizing food pantry donations. Door handles, 
bathrooms, and frequently-touched areas are 
continuously wiped down with sanitizer.  

 

Food pantry volunteers and clients must be  
masked at all times. Donations are sanitized, 
boxes and surfaces are cleaned and sanitized and 
covered with plastic to avoid contact with any 
contaminates.  

We have returned to in-office staff Monday 
through Friday, from 9:00 am to 1:00 pm. Sue 
continues to make her calls from home and keeps 
me posted on any member changes or concerns. I 
appreciate her assistance in whatever tasks I 
require help with.  

Donations or church business can be done during 
normal business hours.  

Pastor Ogden, Mike Schmalz and many 
musicians have re-invented ways to safely bring 
Bible Study and Worship to our congregation and 
beyond.  

The weekly yellow bulletin is printed and 
available on Sundays and via our website. Meg 
Eaton continues to send our weekly news updates 
and the yellow pages are included.  

Because we do not have our regular “face-to-
face” conversations, please let us know of any 
changes in address, health, etc. We want to do our 
best to have correct information.  

If you are not receiving this weekly update, please 
contact the church office and let us know your 
email address so that we may add you to the list.  

I continue to keep Food Pantry records and assist 
with any Food Pantry needs with Sandy Robbins.  

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Submitted by Margaret Everling  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Sunday School Picnic – 1908   
 
 
 
 

Swedish Festival – 1941  
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NIGHT OFFICE STAFF 

 
I am privileged to work from my home on 
Wednesday and Thursday evenings, 6:30 to 9:30 
pm. due to the Covid virus.  
 
I continue to call our homebound members letting 
them know we are thinking of them, checking on 
their well-being as well as keeping them in our 
prayers and preparing notes for Pastor so he 
knows how they are doing. They appreciate the 
calls and the online worship to keep them 
connected to Lebanon.  
 

We were able to pack and deliver 19 Christmas 
baskets this year to our homebound members. 
Thank you to Irene Parks, Mary Beekman, Barb 
Aardema, Donna Stacy, Deb Peabody and Wayne 
Roesler for bringing the “goodies” for the baskets 
and packing and delivering them. A special thank 
you to Barb Aardema and Scott & Kathy Keller 
for making the jam.  
 
Thank you to Margaret who has managed the 
office so efficiently during the pandemic, but 
most of all, thank all of you and Pastor Ogden 
who make my job so enjoyable.  
 
Respectfully submitted by Sue Roesler   

 

 

 

 

 

Groundbreaking on fellowship hall 
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                        COUNCIL AND COMMITTEE REPORT

 
 

Financial Compliance Review

The committee was comprised of Tim 
DeMumbrum (Chair), Brian Holmblade and 
Alan Hinks.  

Scope: Review financial compliance oversight 
methods and execution.  

Method: The financial review consisted of the 
review of receipts, disbursements, balances and 
accounting practices for a two-moth sampling 
period (March and September) during 2021 to 
ensure compliance with clear and transparent 
financial record keeping.  

Meeting: In order to perform the committee’s 
review, a meeting was held on December 10th at 
4:00 pm in the upper fellowship hall of the church 
building. The attendees of the meeting were:  

Curt Crouch, Financial Secretary 
Cheri Crouch, Check writer / Accounts 
Payable 
Terri Vanderleest, Accountant / Bookkeeper 
Terry Beekman, Treasure / Finance 
Committee Chair 
All committee members 
 
Findings: The Committee’s review did not 
suggest serious financial concerns for the areas in 
our sample review.  
 
Recommendations: The committee recommends 
that the Boy Scout Troop (which is chartered 
through the Church) be required to be an active 
participant in next year’s financial audit process.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chair’s Comments: 
 

• The people running the finances of 
this church are outstanding. They 
devote countless hours of time and 
effort to provide this service to us, 
and their dedication is incredible. 
Please thank them.  

 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Tim DeMumbrum, Chair  
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                 Church Council  

 
2021 Council members: President Meg Eaton; 
Vice President Brian Jaekel; Secretary Alan 
Hinks; Cheri Crouch; Scott Keller; Wietse 
Schaafsma; and Sarah Schmalz. Non-voting 
members: Treasurer Terry Beekman and 
Financial Secretary Curt Crouch. 
 
The Church Council held the first ever Annual 
Meeting of the Congregation on Zoom in January 
2020. We had a quorum and were able to conduct 
the business of the church during the pandemic. 
All council meetings in 2021 were also held on 
Zoom. The 2022 Annual Meeting will be a hybrid 
meeting held on Zoom and (tentatively) in person 
on January 30 following worship. 
 
Some of the Council highlights of 2021: 

• Discussed and supported the 
recommendations of the Re-entry 
Committee about how to re-open for 
worship and meetings as safely as 
possible. 

• Signed off on the completion of the 
Capitol Campaign by approving use of 
Endowment funds to finish carpeting 
the lounge. 

• Affirmed our 70-year relationship as a 
chartering organization with the Boy 
Scouts of America. 

• Decided in June to continue with the 
approved 2021 Budget and not 
reconvene to amend or alter. 

• Researched and approved funds for a 
new system in the sanctuary HVAC 
that moves air through an in-duct air 
purifier. 

• Responded to all requests from the Pastor 
and Finance Committee to answer 
church financial needs and determine 
budgetary and Fund of the Month 
priorities. 

• Approved a new mileage reimbursement 
policy for Food Pantry volunteers who 
use their own vehicles to search for 
items for our pantry. 

• Pastor Ogden asked us to discuss the 
challenge of outreach to young adults 
and we agreed on the importance of 
living the values found in our 
Welcome statement, especially: 
"...Welcome to you who have no 
church home, or who want to follow 
Christ, have doubts, or do not know for 
sure what you believe...Welcome to 
people of every age and size, color and 
culture, every sexual orientation and 
gender identity, socio-economic 
status, marital status, ability and 
challenge. We welcome your 
questions and your beliefs...All are 
welcome in this place." 

 
We don't know what 2022 will bring, but we feel 
prepared and confident that the Lebanon 
community will continue to reflect God's love 
and light. 
 
Submitted by Meg Eaton 
 
 

                    MEMORIALS 

 
Nine  memorials were established in 2021 in 
honor of the following: 
 
     Pat Courneya            Don Erwin 
     Lois Hildebrandt            David Kolb 
     Jennie Lance            Velma Roesler 
     Warren Tibbitts              Tom Ziske 
     Jody VanderVeen (non-member 
      
      
Memorial disbursements were applied to the 
following needs in 2021: 
 

Audio-Video Cart   – Sharon Honoré, 
Bob Martin, Barbara Scanson, Alison 
Taggart 
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     Computer Parts for Online Worship – 
Joe Carpenter, Karen Cloutier, Eileen 
Hovey, David Kolb, Jim Koster, Pete 
Palmer, Chuck Windbacher 
 
     Round Tablecloths for lounge tables  – 
Lila Holmblade, Barbara Scanson  
 
Lebanon Lutheran Church's  Memorial Fund 
account balance at  12-31-21 is $10,633.47  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Sue Roesler, Memorial Secretary 
 
 
 

CHOIR 

 

Due to COVID-19 impacts and safeguards, 
the vocal choir has not met since Lent 2021. 
I am hoping for better news in 2022, 
especially considering our 150th anniversary 
coming up. I pray all will stay safe, singing 
God’s praises singly and carefully in worship 
until we can get together and sing as a group.  

God bless all of you!  

Respectfully submitted, Diane Eastman 
Choir Director 
 

 

 

 

 

 

FOOD PANTRY COORDINATOR  

Our Food Pantry is a very rewarding service 
that Lebanon provides.  
 
Even during the pandemic, or rain, snow, 
wind, we have been able to serve the 
community. We are open every Wednesday, 
9:30 am to 10:30 am. It is different with the 
drive-thru service instead of the person-to-
person contact we had downstairs. We are 
still able to talk a little with the patrons 
through car windows with everyone masked.  
 
There is a lot of preparation that goes into 
running the pantry:   
 
Receiving milk and putting it away on 
Tuesdays. Keeping the shelves stocked and 
packing 70+ boxes every Tuesday and 
transporting them from the basement to the 
lounge. Taking care of the generous 
donations as they come in, distribution of 
boxes and other items each Wednesday as 
well as ordering, pick-up and unloading 
orders from Feeding America about every 6 
weeks.  
 
We are so grateful for all the donations ( food 
and monetary) that we receive.  
 
The dedication of the volunteers is 
remarkable. Kathy Walsh, Sharon Harris, 
Cindy Lipka, Cindy Hendrickson, Mary 
Koenen, Holly Vanderplaats, Pastor 
Ogden and Margaret Everling.  
 

 
We are always looking for more male 
volunteers on our Feeding America delivery 
days as our orders are large and very heavy.   
 
It is an honor and privilege to work with this 
service and great people.  
 
Submitted by Sandy Robbins,Coordinator  
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                  FOOD PANTRY

          MISSION STATEMENT 

The White Lake Area Food Pantry at 
Lebanon Lutheran Church serves to help 
a wide variety of hungry people 
representing the unemployed, the working 
poor, senior citizens, at-risk children, 
pregnant teens, and domestic violence 
victims and more. We offer them a warm 
breakfast*, fellowship and food and other 
household items that are donated by 
members of the community and Feeding 
America West Michigan Food Bank. 

*During the pandemic, our breakfast 
program as well as in-person shopping has 
been stopped.  

The Pantry served 2884 families in 2021, or 
approximately 5992 individuals. The 
breakdown is as follows: 776+ children and 
2685+ senior citizens.    This makes our 
pantry almost 45% senior citizen attendees 
and 13% children.  

Over 80% of the food is purchased through 
Feeding America West Michigan Food Bank, 
in Comstock Park at a minimal cost of 16 
cents per pound. The balance of our food is 
donated at no cost to us by area businesses, 
schools and churches. The Pantry welcomes 
food donations from area food drives, local 
farmers and summer visitors. In the past, we 
have received generous contributions of 
Conscious Alliance/Delores Price however, 
as most events have been cancelled due to 
Covid 19, those donations have dwindled.  

Because the Food Pantry is not a budgeted 
program of the church, it is entirely 
dependent upon the generosity of Lebanon 
Lutheran members, and other churches in the 
White Lake Community. Community 

organizations, philanthropic businesses and 
individuals are very important to enable the 
Food Pantry to continue to provide nutritious 
food for hungry families in our area. We 
receive a discounted rate for our U Haul 
rental from Twin Cities. The Food Pantry has 
received generous grants from Thrivent 

Financial, private matching grants, Women’s 
Division of the Chamber of Commerce  
(Dancing with the Local Stars) and annual 
food contributions from Quilted Memories, 
Beacom Chiropractic, HarborLight Credit 
Union, Edukators, Realtors Who Care, 
Waterdog Outfitters,  as well as from the 
Montague/ Whitehall Food Service program 
through our local schools.  

The pantry served White Lake Families 
approximately 51  weeks with a week off 
during Daycamp.  

We have gone to a Drive-thru only capacity, 
each Wednesday from 9:30am to 10:30am. 
The food pantry clients must wear a mask at 
all times, worn correctly over their mouth and 
nose to receive food. 

Record keeping is still mandatory and we 
report our information to Feeding America 
monthly.  

Donations continue to be sanitized prior to 
entering the church building and we are still 
utilizing boxes which are generously donated 
by MasterTag ( Thank you Rick Hughes). We 
do get some clients returning the boxes, 
which we sanitize prior to using them again.   

Our pantry is continuing to evaluate the 
community Covid 19 levels and are able to 
adapt to different protocols to ensure safety 
for both our volunteers, staff and clients. 
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While this method of delivering food to our 
clients is not the normal we are used to, it 
allows us to “monitor” the health of our 
elderly clients somewhat.  

Thank you to Pastor Ogden, Sandy Robbins, 
Kathy Walsh, Sharon Harris, Cindy Lipka,  
Holly Vanderplaats and  Cindy Hendrickson, 
Mary Koenen, as well as many additional 
volunteers throughout the year from various 
groups and schools.  
 
Also, a huge thank you to Denny Mahoney, 
and Al and Michele Wheeler for their 
dedicated service in going to New Era and 
picking up milk weekly.  

Submitted by Margaret Everling 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

            KITCHEN COMMITTEE  

 

The Kitchen Committee hasn't met throughout 
COVID-19, so we know we'll have our work cut 
out for us after the carpet is laid in the lounge. 
Many items have been stacked throughout the 
lounge, kitchen and pantry, so we ask that the 
office contact me to schedule a cleanup date 
when we're "up and running" again. 

Respectfully submitted by Barb Aardema, 
Chairperson 

 

            ALTAR GUILD 

 

The Altar Guild fulfills a very important role 
for the Church. The tasks of the Altar Guild 
include:  

• Setting up the wine and juice into the 
serving trays 

• Keeping the candles filled from week 
to week 

• Setting the altar table before worship 
• Changing the parament colors with 

the change of season 
• After worship cleanup of washing the 

wine cups and storing trays and linens 
in the closet 

• Washing and ironing of church linens 
as needed.  

Many thanks to those volunteers who have 
particated with setup and/or cleanup this past 
year, including the Jaekels, Scott Keller, the 
Schaafsmas, and of course, Sheila Fretty for 
her contribution of delicious communion 
bread.  

Additional volunteers are always needed and 
welcomed. A volunteer can help in any way 
that they feel comfortable, and as often, or 
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seldom as they wish. Michele and Al 
Wheeler are very happy to provide one-on-
one training. The job is not difficult, but 
integral to Sunday morning worship 
occurring seamlessly.  

Sign-up sheets for Altar Guild 2022 are 
located on the table in the entry way near the 
front double doors. Will you consider helping 
with this important job?  

In addition to the Altar Guild, there are 
opportunities to serve by reading the lessons 
or assisting in Holy Eucharist. Those sign-up 
sheets are also located in the entry way.  

Respectfully submitted  
by Michele Wheeler, Altar Guild Chair  
 

 

CAPITAL CAMPAIGN COMMITTEE  

 

As approved by congregation on 
September 30, 2018 a Capital Campaign 
Committee was formed in early 2019. The 
committee members are: Glenn Eaton, 
Kristine Jordahl, Mike Snell, Pastor Doug 
Ogden and Curt Crouch.  

 

The Campaign is a four year process covering 
the following projects: 

2019: Putting a new roof on the sanctuary. 
Completed $23,950.  

2020: Painting the inside of the sanctuary.  
Completed $28,500 
 
2021: Painting the lounge and skylight areas 
with repair to the skylights. Completed 
$8,000.  

2022: Replacing the carpeting throughout the 
lounge area up to the sanctuary. Completed 
$19,867.  

Thank you all for your donations!  

A recommendation to use Endowment Funds 
to finish off the carpeting project came to us 
from a member. That recommendation was 
discussed at the finance committee meeting 
and moved on to the council and the 
Endowment Committee where it was 
approved.  

Up to date bids were gathered, several 
members stopped by to offer suggestions on 
which colors and pastor spent a lot of time 
talking options with White Lake Flooring. 
Cory Wyatt did a great job pulling up the old 
carpeting and after several push back dates 
carpeting started going down in December.  

As of this writing, 1/10/22, we have 
$12,852.04 in our Capital Campaign account 
and will request $7,014.96 from the 
Endowment Fund.  

The Committee would like to thank the 
Church Council for their guidance, the 
Property Committee for their assistance and 
most of all, you who donated and made these 
projects possible.  

Respectfully submitted by Curt Crouch 
Committee Member  
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        ENDOWMENT COMMITTEE

 

The committee members are Becky Wahr, Jon 
Blyth, Tony DiNicolo, Sarah Stacy-Schmalz 
and Terry Beekman. 

It has been an excellent year for our Endowment 
Funds performance.   

We started this year with a balance of $73,699 
and ended it with a balance of $90,074 at Fidelity 
Investments.   There was a gain on investments of 
$16,375. 

The current sub-fund balances are -  

General Building Fund – This is a restricted 
fund in which the gains can be used to maintain, 
remodel and repair the original Sanctuary built in 
1877.  The balance in this Sub-Fund as of 
December 31, 2021 is $44,687 with $24,687 
available for use. 

Outreach Fund –  This is a Non-Restricted Fund 
in which the gains can be used to support our 
Christian Mission.  The balance in this Sub-Fund 
as of December 31, 2021 is $45,386 with $26,966 
available for use.  

Please consider investing some of your gifting to 
the Endowment Fund and including it in your 
estate planning. Further information is available 
from the Committee Secretary, Tony DiNicolo or 
myself, including methods of giving, The 
Mission Statement for use of the Funds and the 
application forms and the procedure to request a 
grant from the Fund. 

Respectfully submitted,  Terry Beekman 

 

 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION 

I started as the program coordinator in April 
2021 with meeting with Pastor Ogden. We 
began by setting goals for the program. Our 
goals were simple – We wanted the children to 
know that:  

1. God loves them and wants to be 
their best friend. 

2. Lebanon Lutheran cares about 
them and loves them too. 

3. Lebanon Lutheran cares about 
their parents and we are there for 
the entire family. 

4. Bible stories are really cool.  

During the COVID pandemic, our children 
haven’t met in actual Sunday school and since we 
also have many families who join us online every 
Sunday for our immediate area, out of state, and 
even out of the country, it made sense to send the 
Christian Education materials by mail straight to 
the households.  

We utilize Augsburg Fortress Press and Lebanon 
had already given Sparks Family magazine out to 
our children in the past, however, it was not 
appropriate for the youngest of our kids. I found 
Splash for the little ones from 0 to 36 months in a 
newsletter format.  

The Splash newsletters come to me in packets 
from 0-12 months, 13-24 months, and 25-36 
months. Each age group packet has a music CD 
in it for the kids to listen and sing to. Parents have 
written me notes saying how much they love 
these. Each one of the newsletters has very short 
sections, only a paragraph or so that are written 
just for that month of age. They cover things like: 
Your Developing Child describing what to expect 
at that month of age, Growing in Faith which 
discusses faith formation and ends with a 
scripture to help parents along the path of 
building bonds of love and trust in their 
relationship with their child, a Play section which 
might give ideas about pretending, creative ideas 
about “field trips”, or other things that are 
appropriate for the age of the child, Family 
Connections which may deal with sibling or 
cousin relationships, grandparents, etc., Mealtime 
information, the Pray section which may include 
thanking God for animals and insects they see, the 
worship helps children get acquainted with the 
standing and sitting, singing hymns, preparing for 
church, etc., and the Bible section gives parents 
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ideas about how to make Bible stories come alive, 
with a scripture telling a Bible story each month.  

We have 11 parents of infants/toddlers receiving 
Splash Newsletters every month. We have 2 
children 1-12 months, 1 child 13-24 months, and 
8 children 25-36 months. After 36 months, they 
move up to the Sparks Family magazine.  

The Sparks Family magazine is mailed out 
quarterly. It’s colorful and packed full of cool 
activities for kids to do! There are cartoon 
characters, a table of contents telling parents and 
kids where each story comes from in the Bible, 
ideas for activities, scriptures along the way, 
things to color, places to write what they learn in 
the stories to reinforce information, and a little 
guy named Squiggles who helps kids get in touch 
with their emotions about what’s going on in the 
stories, like “Squiggles feels surprised. Jacob was 
wrestling with God! How does your face look 
when you feel surprised?” There are maps, 
making time for exercise, play and fun, and 
encouragement to explore more about the stories 
found in the magazine in the Bible. We now have 
24 kids receiving this magazine between the ages 
of 37 months through 4th grade.  

The older kids will be getting digital material also 
through Augsburg Fortress. They will be kids 
who are 5th grade through high school age. We 
have 8 kids in this age group. The younger ones 
are still getting the Sparks Family Magazine until 
we can get the online program set up. It will 
mostly be videos for them to watch. There are 
also some materials that are printable that are 
available. I am searching for someone at Lebanon 
to oversee the digital part of this ministry. As of 
this report, no one has volunteered. Augsburg has 
a tutorial and there is always someone to talk to 
on the phone for help as well.  

Our Christian Education program materials are 
currently going out to Whitehall, Montague, 
Twin Lake, Grand Rapids, Muskegon, Battle 
Creek, Wellington, New Zeeland, Appleton, 
Wisconsin; Kent, WA; and Arnold, MD.  

I have received feedback from parents and 
grandparents telling me how much the children 
love receiving mail with their names on the 
envelopes. I recently sent out 3x5 index cards 

wishing a child a happy birthday, and heard back 
that they loved that “a lady at church sent them a 
birthday card”! That touched my heart so much 
that I recently requested to begin sending 
birthday cards in the packets with the regular 
mailings and requested something to be mailed 
out for Christmas. I purchased children’s 
religious birthday cards and sent the first one out 
in December. I also purchased silicone bracelets 
and bookmarks with scriptures on them and made 
a Christmas card sheet for all of our children and 
mailed those out in December as well. I’ve gotten 
wonderful feedback on those! I even received 
pictures of some of the kids opening the packages 
with their bracelets inside with a big Thank You!  

We have added 14 children to our program since 
April. I am excited that God has grown this 
program just since April and I expect it to grow 
even more in the future. I can see that even in a 
pandemic, He moves in mysterious ways. We 
reached out to the children and they have been 
responding!  

Another part of the program is something Pastor 
Ogden calls the Cradle Roll. It’s a list of our 
children with their birth years listed on it. I asked 
our church member and resident artist, Linda 
Lamoreaux, to paint one for us. She created a 
beautiful and colorful rainbow of Lebanon’s 
Children that is now hanging in the church 
narthex. We are so grateful to her for her gracious 
gift to our church for our children.  

I appreciate the support the church has given this 
ministry. It has made it possible to do so much for 
the children! Please keep the children and this 
ministry in your prayers.  

Respectfully submitted by Melanie Schaafsma 

 

 

 

 



17 
 

            PROPERTY COMMITTEE 

 
Committee members:  Doug Aardema, Terry Beekman, 
Glenn Eaton, Dan Girvan, Scott Keller, Cory Wyatt 
 
Work completed in 2021 

• Performed routine building and grounds 
maintenance 

• Re-roofed the shed 

• Trimmed trees and bushes, removed trees 
damaged by ice 

• Replaced broken parking lot light pole 

• Cleared brush and debris from the south east 
section of the property 

• Refurbished trailer deck 

• Replaced damaged parking lot timer in the 
playground shed 

• Patched large hole in shed wall 

• Purchased and replaced wheelbarrow and trailer 
tires 

• Watered indoor plants weekly 

• Cut back oversize indoor plants 

• Repaired crash bar and locking mechanism on 
south exterior door 

• Purchased and replaced water damaged ceiling 
tiles in the lounge 

• Removed mold on furnace room wall 

• Facilitated boiler maintenance and 
recertification 

• Coordinated replacement of air compressor and 
inspection of sprinkler system 

• Coordinated completion of required five-year 
maintenance of fire suppression system 

• Facilitated repair of toilet in women’s bathroom 

• Coordinated cleaning of south parking lot drain 
(Lake Lebanon) 

•  Facilitated the transfer of title and license plate 
installation for the trailer 

 
Projects for 2022 
 

• Coordinate required maintenance of range hood 
fire suppression system 

• Refurbish picnic tables 

• Facilitate replacement of south exterior door 

• Replace damaged floor tiling on landing 
adjacent to south exterior door 

• Facilitate trimming of large trees on the east side 
of the church property 

• Coordinate replacement of concrete approach to 
the Mears Street entrance 

 
Submitted by Glenn Eaton, Chairperson  
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We look forward to welcoming the following into 
our membership in 2022: 

 Sharon Harris 
 Mary Koernen 
 Peter and Jacquelinn Ricketson 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

Jennie Palmer Lance  9/23/45-12/18/20 
Donald Erwin    3/16/44-1/2/21 
Kathleen Wagner   8/19/30-1/10/21 
David Kolb*    9/23/96-4/23/21 
Velma Roesler    6/14/33-5/26/21 
Lois Hildebrandt    4/16/29 – 7/1/21 
H. Warren Tibbitts    12/27/24-10/14/21 
Lois Fuller   4/28/31 – 12/31/21 

 
 
Paula Moreau and John Williamson – 7/16/21 
Peter Ricketson and  Jacquelinn Bliss – 2/6/21 
Roki Ann Abakoui and Steven Hunt – 4/24/21 
*Silvestre Gomez and Maria Mendez-Barajas – 
7/1/21 
 
 *Denotes marriages preformed on behalf of  
   Muskegon County  

 
 

*denotes non-members  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 

Thea Lothschutz    7/3/21

 

 

CONGREGATIONAL STATISTICS 

MEMBERS 
 

DEATHS 

TRANSFERS 

BAPTISMS 

MARRIAGES 

ATTENDANCE AVERAGES: 

Total Attendance for 2021 was: * 100 

*some attendance numbers were not included due 
to no usher notations. 

 

MEMBER STATISTICS: 

Total Membership – 298 

Confirmed – 274 

 

If we inadvertently missed anyone, we apologize. 
Please call the church office (893-5745), so that we 
may correct our records. Thank you.  
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January 31, 2021 
 
Due to social distancing required by the response to COVID-19, the meeting was held by teleconference using 

the “Zoom” app (zoom.us). Noting the presence of a quorum, Meg Eaton called the Congregational Meeting to 

order at 11:03am. Pastor Ogden gave an opening prayer.  

 

Minutes from the Annual Meeting of January 26, 2020 were reviewed. Terry Beekman moved the minutes be 

accepted. Sheila Fretty seconded the motion and the motion was passed.  

 

Ballots for elected positions were reviewed, and the floor was opened to nominations. Kara and Brian Jaekel 

were nominated as Synod delegates. Kathy Keller moved that, no positions being contested, the ballot be 

accepted by acclamation. Sheila Fretty seconded the motion and the motion was passed.  

 

Curt Crouch discussed the Financial Secretary's report and the Treasurer's report. Thanks were extended to Terri 

Vanderleest and the Finance Committee members. Doug Aardema moved the reports be accepted. Frank 

Hollister seconded the motion and the motion passed.  

 

Curt Crouch then discussed the proposed 2021 budget. It was noted that the budget would be reviewed in 6 

months and an additional Congregational Meeting would be called if the budget needed to be revised. Barb 

Aardema moved the budget be accepted. Sheila Fretty seconded the motion and the motion was passed.  

 

The various ministry reports were reviewed. Terry Beekman moved the reports be approved. Becky Wahr 

seconded the motion and the motion was passed.  

 

Thanks were extended to Mike Schmalz for his work on our online ministries. Kathy Keller moved the meeting 

be adjourned. Curt Crouch seconded the motion and the motion was passed. Pastor Ogden closed the meeting 

with a prayer and the meeting was adjourned at 12:07 PM.  

 

               Lebanon Lutheran Church 
     Minutes of Congregational Meeting  
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Members present: 
 

Barb Aardema 
Doug Aardema 
Cindy Albert  
Mary Beekman 
Terry Beekman 
Jane Blyth 
Jon Blyth  
Curt Crouch 
Cheri Crouch 
Tim DeMumbrum 
Virginia DeMumbrum 
Meg Eaton 
Sheila Fretty 

Barb Gelvin 
Marie Hendrixon 
Alan Hinks 
Vicki Hinks  
Alice Hollister 
Frank Hollister 
Laura Hollister  
Rick Hughes 
Brian Jaekel 
Kara Jaekel 
Kathy Keller  
Scott Keller  
Karl Nordberg 

Jenny Nordberg 
Wietse Schaafsma 
Melanie Schaafsma 
Doug Ogden 
Art Plewka 
Sue Plewka  
Kay Snell 
Mike Snell 
Becky Wahr 
Al Wheeler 
Michele Wheeler 
 

  

Respectfully submitted,  
Scott Keller, Secretary 
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